
City of Keene
New Hampshire

KEENE CITY COUNCIL
Council Chambers, Keene City Hall 

October 3, 2019
7:00 PM

 
Roll Call
Pledge of Allegiance

MINUTES FROM PRECEDING MEETING

• September 19, 2019

A. HEARINGS / PRESENTATIONS / PROCLAMATIONS

1. Public Hearing - Zone Change - 560 Main Street

B. ELECTIONS / NOMINATIONS / APPOINTMENTS / CONFIRMATIONS

1. Confirmations
Zoning Board of Adjustment
Library Board of Trustees
 

2. Nomination
Library Board of Trustees

C. COMMUNICATIONS

1. Councilor Greenwald - Termination of Conflict of Interest Status on 100 Dunbar Street

2. Katie Schwerin - Public Art Proposal

D. REPORTS - COUNCIL COMMITTEES

1. Dedication of Path System Cheshire Rail Trail Section (Thom Little)

2. Periodic Report – Boards & Commissions – Partner City Committee

3. Installation of a Traffic Control Device – Arlington Avenue and Dort Street in Response to Iselin
Communication Requesting a 4-Way Stop at Arlington Avenue and Dort Street – Public Works
Department

4. Engine Brake Signage in Response to Griffin Communication to Prohibit the Use of Engine
Brakes – Public Works Department

5. Donna Forte – Request for Lodging House License Renewal – 57 Winchester Street

6. Periodic Report – Boards and Commissions - Heritage Commission

7. Periodic Report – Boards and Commissions – Historic District Commission



8. Acceptance of Donations - Parks, Recreation and Facilities Department

9. 79E Community Revitalization Tax Relief Application for 112 Washington Street

10. Economic Development Plan

11. Request to Purchase City Property - 160 Emerald Street/Ashuelot Rail Trail

12. Acceptance of Donations - Holiday Sponsorship Program

E. CITY MANAGER COMMENTS

F. REPORTS - CITY OFFICERS AND DEPARTMENTS

G. REPORTS - BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS

1. Resignation - Planning Board Alternate

H. REPORTS - MORE TIME

1. Councilors Bosley & Richards – Comprehensive Review of Neighborhood Speed Limits

I. ORDINANCES FOR FIRST READING

J. ORDINANCES FOR SECOND READING

1. Speed Limit Change – Skyline Drive Neighborhood
Ordinance O-2019-16

K. RESOLUTIONS

1. Relating to an Appropriation of Funds for the Solid Waste Fund
Resolution R-2019-35

Non Public Session
Adjournment





























City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

September 16, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Mayor Kendall W. Lane

ITEM: B.1.

SUBJECT: Confirmations

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Voted unanimously to confirm the nominations.
 
In City Council September 19, 2019.
Tabled until the next regular meeting.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Background_Prigge

Background_Jacobs

Background_Gaudio

BACKGROUND:
I hereby nominate the following individuals to serve on the designated board or commission:
 
Library Board of Trustees
Charles Prigge, slot 2 Term to expire June 30, 2021
33 Greenbriar Road

Carl J. Jacobs, slot 6 Term to expire June 30, 2022
376 Chapman Road

Zoning Board of Adjustment
Arthur Gaudio, alternate slot 6 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2020
17 Mountain View Drive











City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

September 30, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Mayor Kendall W. Lane

ITEM: B.2.

SUBJECT: Nomination

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Tabled until the next regular meeting.

RECOMMENDATION:
I hereby nominate the following individual to serve on the designated board:
 
Library Board of Trustees
Kathleen Kennedy Burke, slot 3 Term to expire June 30, 2023
56 Chapman Road



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

October 1, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Councilor Mitchell H. Greenwald

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.1.

SUBJECT: Councilor Greenwald - Termination of Conflict of Interest Status on 100 Dunbar Street

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Communication filed as informational.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication_Greenwald

BACKGROUND:
In April of 2009, Councilor Greenwald was granted a request to abstain from discussions and votes on issues
related to 96-100 Dunbar Street.  The property was being considered as a proposed location for the
Monadnock Food Co-op. As Councilor Greenwald no longer owns the property at 100 Dunbar Street he is
terminating his conflict status, which has continued to be on file.  



hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Communication filed as informational.

hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
City Clerk



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

October 1, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Katie Schwerin

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.2.

SUBJECT: Katie Schwerin - Public Art Proposal

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Referred to the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication_Schwerin

BACKGROUND:
Katie Schwerin is submitting a public art proposal for two sculptures that will be incorporated into the Mount
Monadnock Labyrinth.
 



hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Referred to the Municipal Services,
Facilities and Infrastructure Committee.

hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
City Clerk



















City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

September 25, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

ITEM: D.1.

SUBJECT: Dedication of Path System Cheshire Rail Trail Section (Thom Little)

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities & Infrastructure Committee recommended that  staff be
directed to draft a resolution dedicating a section of the Cheshire Rail Trail to the memory of Thom Little.
 

BACKGROUND:
Andy Bohannon, Director of Parks, Recreation and Facilities,  said the Bicycle/Pedestrian Path Advisory
Committee (BPPAC) discussed the death of Thom Little at their recent meeting. Mr. Little worked for more
than 20 years as a trails advocate in Keene and Cheshire County. The BPPAC wants to commemorate Mr.
Little’s efforts; his passing is a void in the trail advocacy community. The BPPAC decided to name a section
of the Cheshire Rail Trail connector loop from Emerald Street to Island Street in his honor, as it was one of the
last path projects Mr. Little worked on. The BPPAC considered naming the section of the trail as “Little Way,”
with signage similar to “Appel Way.” Mr. Bohannon continued reading the criteria for naming a facility after a
person; one of the five criteria must be met for a name change: 
1. A well-known community leader, either elected, appointed or volunteer. 
2. A person who has positively influenced a large populace of the City through a significant contribution of
money, time, material, or land. 
3. An individual who has had a major involvement in the acquisition or development of the facility. 
4. An individual whose civic leadership or volunteerism clearly has contributed to the betterment of the City. 
5. An individual who is deceased and whose personal attributes symbolized the principles and standards of a
community organization. 

Mr. Bohannon said he and the BPPAC thought Mr. Little met all five criteria. He welcomed questions. 

Councilor Sutherland noted the section of trail proposed for renaming is approximately 200’ – 300’ and he
thought “Little Way” could be misinterpreted as just a small section of trail. Councilor Sutherland suggested
naming the trail “Thom Little Way” so it is a more specific dedication as opposed to a trail description. Mr.
Bohannon thought that was a good consideration and might be more appropriate. He added that there would
also be information at a trail point commemorating Mr. Little’s efforts. 



Chair Manwaring recognized the President of Pathways for Keene, Wink Faulkner, who was friends with Mr.
Little and knew his commitment to trails. He agreed with everything that Mr. Bohannon said and agreed with
Councilor Sutherland’s recommendation to name the trail as “Thom Little Way.” 

Chair Manwaring recognized Councilor Philip Jones, who is also a member of Pathways for Keene. He
thought “Thom Little Way” was a good name for a deserving man, who put a lot of time and effort into
Keene’s pathway system. 

Councilor Sutherland made the following motion, which Councilor Filiault seconded. 

On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities & Infrastructure Committee directed staff to draft a
resolution dedicating a section of the Cheshire Rail Trail to the memory of Thom Little. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

September 25, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

ITEM: D.2.

SUBJECT: Periodic Report – Boards & Commissions – Partner City Committee

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Report filed as informational.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5 - 0, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee accepted the presentation
on the activities of the Partner City Committee as informational. 

BACKGROUND:
Chair Manwaring recognized John Mitchell (of Hilltop Drive, Keene), who spoke as the Vice Chair of the
Partner City Committee (PCC) who shared their progress during the last year. He said that Jürgen Habermann
recently replaced Albert Thormann as Chair of the Einbeck PCC and the Keene PCC is confident that Mr.
Habermann will continue supporting the exchange in the long-term. 

Mr. Mitchell explained the cultural benefits of the Partner City exchanges. The last exchange brought 10
German young people to Keene, which changed some of their lives positively. These exchanges allow valuable
idea sharing between the Partner Cities. He shared the four most common exchanges that PCC supports: youth
soccer exchanges, Keene High School (KHS) exchanges, mixed group exchanges, and musical exchanges.
The most recent was a soccer exchange, which brought 16 youths and four adults to Keene from June 28 to
July 8, 2019. The exchange focused on sports and community involvement. He recalled the summer in 2017,
when nine KHS students and two adults visited Einbeck; funded partly by the PCC and student fundraising.
He described the mixed exchanges, which he recalled that many City staff, Councilors, and community
members have participated in; the adult trip in 2018 was a self-supported event, with no PCC funding. There is
an upcoming musical exchange (October 3-11, 2019) that will bring 35 choir members, including the Mayor of
Einbeck, who is a well-known musician. In April 2020, 10 students and two adults will travel to Keene from
Einbeck and will need to have assistance in planning and financial support from the PCC. In August 2020, 10
young people from the community will travel back to Einbeck for a few weeks, and will likely seek planning and
financial support from the PCC. Mr. Mitchell discussed PCC exchange funding challenges. He said the PCC
has worked hard to acquire in-kind donations to match fundraising efforts. He said the City funding for the
PCC ($5,000 annually) is essential to the Committee’s functioning. 

Councilor Lamoureux thanked Mr. Mitchell for the information. He noted that when Einbeck visitors come to
Keene, there is a large individual financial contribution; the PCC does not fully fund these activities. He added
that over the years, community members have hosted German visitors, and often pay for their meals or
activities; thus, he said the community is essential to these exchanges. 



Councilor Hooper asked if the public would have a chance to listen when the Einbeck choir visits in October.
Mr. Mitchell replied in the affirmative and said that they will be singing at Keene State College, which has been a
fundraising opportunity in the past. He continued saying it is difficult to convey the amount and importance of
in-kind donations in addition to the important work parents and community members do. Mr. Mitchell said the
possible relationships and young people’s understanding of the world outweighs the funding to some extent. 

Councilor Sutherland recalled when the PCC would fundraise at the past Pumpkin Festivals. He asked if there
are fundraising plans for Keene’s first annual October Fest. Mr. Mitchell said the PCC felt the loss of the
Pumpkin Festival. Current fundraisers include bake sales, working with local restaurants which donate a portion
of their proceeds, and raffling handmade items from Einbeck at events like air shows. 

Councilor Sutherland asked if anyone in Einbeck is planning to run in the DeMar Marathon. Mr. Mitchell said
there is a demand in Einbeck for a sports connection with Keene, including maintaining the soccer exchange.
Three schools in Einbeck want to exchange with Keene and the DeMar Marathon is a possibility. He said that
the Einbeck Middle School principal is working on a six-day exchange. He said the opportunities are amazing
but funding and practicality are challenging. 

Chair Manwaring recognized Councilor George Hansel, who said he participated in a mixed exchange to
Einbeck and was a host for German visitors to Keene. He said this Partner City relationship is probably his
favorite thing the City of Keene does; building friendships half-way around world has enriched his life and he
feels like he has a second home there. He wanted to impress on the Committee the individual effort in the
community and the many community groups are essential to continuing these exchanges. He said that the
money that City Council invests in the PCC is maximized and stretched currently, and he hoped that support
would expand. He added that these exchanges also help both Einbeck’s and Keene’s municipal
governments learn from each other. 

Chair Manwaring thanked Mr. Mitchell for his presentation and noted that she has heard the Einbeck choir
before at the college and they were wonderful. 

Councilor Filiault moved to accept the presentation as informational, which Councilor Lamoureux seconded
and the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee carried unanimously. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

September 25, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

ITEM: D.3.

SUBJECT: Installation of a Traffic Control Device – Arlington Avenue and Dort Street in Response to Iselin
Communication Requesting a 4-Way Stop at Arlington Avenue and Dort Street – Public Works
Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 3-2, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommended that the
request from the Iselin’s for a 4-way stop sign at the Arlington Avenue and Dort Street intersection be denied
because it does not meet the MUTCD criteria for a four way stop sign under state law.

BACKGROUND:
Chair Manwaring welcomed the Director of Public Works, Kurt Blomquist , who recalled an informational
memo at the last meeting regarding a communication from a resident requesting a four-way stop condition at the
intersection of Arlington Avenue and Dort Street. The City Engineer had reviewed the intersection in
accordance with the Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices (MUTCD). The conditions were not met for
a four-way stop so staff indicated to the petitioner that the request for a four-way condition be denied. The
Committee had indicated they were interested in learning more about this type of request, for which staff had
provided a memorandum outlining the existing required conditions for a four-way stop. New Hampshire State
Statute governs the installation of traffic control devices and signals on highways and streets within the State
according to RSA Chapter 47, Powers of City Councils, section 17 - Bylaws and Ordinances, subsection
VIII, which states the following: VIII. Traffic Devices and Signals:

“(a) To make special regulations as to the use of vehicles upon particular highways, except as to speed,
and to exclude such vehicles altogether from certain ways; to regulate the use of class IV highways
within the compact limits and class V highways by establishing stop intersections, by erecting stop
signs, yield right of way signs, traffic signals and all other traffic control devices on those highways over
which the city council has jurisdiction. The erection, removal and maintenance of all such devices shall
conform to applicable state statutes and the latest edition of the Manual on Uniform Traffic Control
Devices.”

 
The Public Works Director continued saying that state law requires that the installation of traffic control devices
comply with the latest edition of the MUTCD. The MUTCD provides the following criteria for the
consideration of a multi-way stop control:
 

A. Where traffic control signals are justified, the multi-way stop is an interim measure that can be installed



quickly to control traffic while arrangements are being made for the installation of the traffic control
signal.

B. Five or more reported crashes in a 12-month period that are susceptible to correction by a multi-way
stop installation. Such crashes include right-turn and left-turn collisions as well as right-angle collisions.

C. Minimum volumes:
1. The vehicular volume entering the intersection from the major street approaches (total of both

approaches) averages at least 300 vehicles per hour for any 8 hours of an average day; and
2. The combined vehicular, pedestrian, and bicycle volume entering the intersection from the minor street

approaches (total of both approaches) averages at least 200 units per hour for the same 8 hours, with an
average delay to minor-street vehicular traffic of at least 30 seconds per vehicle during the highest hour;
but

3. If the 85th-percentile approach speed of the major-street traffic exceeds 40 mph, the minimum vehicular
volume warrants are 70 percent of the values provided in Items 1 and 2.

 
 
Where no single criterion is satisfied, but where Criteria B, C.1 and C.2 are all satisfied to 80 percent of the
minimum values. Criterion C.3 is excluded from this condition.
 
The MUTCD also provides optional criteria, none of which the City Engineer found to apply in this case:

1. The need to control left-turn conflicts;
2. The need to control vehicle/pedestrian conflicts near locations that generate high pedestrian volumes;
3. Locations where a road user, after stopping, cannot see conflicting traffic and is not able to negotiate the

intersection unless conflicting cross traffic is also required to stop; and
4. An intersection of two residential neighborhood collector (through) streets of similar design and

operating characteristics where multi-way stop control would improve traffic operational characteristics
of the intersection.

 
In reviewing the Dort Street and Arlington Avenue intersection to determine if a four-way stop was required, the
City Engineer performed a review in accordance with the criteria outlined n the MUTCD, and determined that a
four-way intersection was not warranted at this location at this time.
 
Councilor Sutherland recalled that the Public Works Director had articulated a dollar value per stop sign at the
last meeting but that number did not make it into the public record; he asked the Director to reiterate that figure
for the record and asked if that discussion would continue at the next meeting. The Public Works Director
could not recall providing a specific figure, though he estimated $120 - $150 to manufacture and install a new
stop sign. There are also costs over time to maintain signs. Councilor Sutherland recalled this discussion arose
as a concern for children’s safety in the neighborhood. He asked, if the petitioner returned seeking a “Slow
Children” sign, if these same criteria would apply. The Public Works Director said the state of NH does not
recognize and considers “Slow Children” unwarranted; the signs cannot be enforced and therefore they fade
into the background of drivers’ attention. He said that highway studies have shown that the signs also provide a
false sense of security to children in the street. Therefore, the signs are ultimately not safe and City staff
does not recommend installing them. Councilor Sutherland said that staff’s recommendation would not stop
residents from asking. The Public Works Director understood and added that most residents understand why
the signs are unwarranted once staff explains the reasoning.
 
Councilor Lamoureux said the City is becoming polluted with signs. He said the yellow signs with a child and
flag at the end of driveways that indicate children at play are most likely to make him slow down, and he thinks
they could be a good indication for other drivers.
 
Councilor Filiault said it always seems that neighbors come to the City Council seeking help and the City finds
more ways to say no than yes. He noted various instances the Council has considered exceptions to this stop
sign rule in the interest of public safety and he finds this intersection similar to where those exceptions have



been made. He said he would vote yes on this request on behalf of the neighborhood.
 
Councilor Lamoureux asked if the City would face any liability by installing a sign against this state regulation,
and he asked what Primex thought about the issue. The City Attorney communicated with Primex on this
question and they expressed concern; if the City steps outside the statutory requirement to follow the
MUTCD, then there would need to be a very good basis for doing so or the City would run a risk. With regard
to stop signs and traffic control devices, he said there is a general immunity provided to the City with respect to
any liability that may occur if the City is consistently following a particular standard like the MUTCD.
Therefore, he said it is important for the City to follow the MUTCH standard, as Primex suggested.
 
Councilor Hooper said he was looking forward to discussing agenda item number one, which was placed on
more time, because a comprehensive review of neighborhood speed limits seems very important. He has lived
on Colby Street in Keene 30 years and said that speeders increase annually. He said the Council should do all
they can to control people speeding on side streets. He said he would support ways everyone can work
together to make things better for neighborhoods without going sign-crazy.
 
Councilor Filiault asked, if the Council has these concerns, then why there are stop signs at various
intersections in Keene; it seemed to him that the Council does selective enforcement. The Public Works
Director said he did what he could in reviewing those cases from the 1980s; he said that today when issues
arise, staff refers to the applicable statutes that exist today and require the use of MUTCD.
 
Councilor Sutherland pointed out that in the last Operating Budget, the Highway Division estimated more than
4,000 signs in the City; more than 2,500 of which are tracked in the City’s asset management system, with
updating in progress. 
 
Chair Manwaring recognized Toby Iselin (of 46 Arlington Avenue, Keene), who said he appreciated staff review
of this matter. He spoke at the last meeting and said his sentiments remain the same that stop signs are a way to
keep neighborhoods safer. He said that many pedestrians (not just children) walk this path daily and they are in
danger without a stop sign. Prior to the last meeting, he did not know the state recommendations, but said he
still hears them as guidance. He thinks there is also a way that City representatives can keep kids safe. He also
thinks that people in Keene have the power to keep their kids safe too. He asked the Council to do something
to protect people who want to take a walk outside and away from screens. He said this one stop sign could be
a symbol of the City caring for its inhabitants. He recalled being in neighborhoods where the Council has made
exceptions to these recommendations and they seem safer to him. He knows stop signs are not meant to
control speed, but said they make it safer for people in the neighborhood to walk or bike on the road, where
drivers currently rip around the corner. He understood what the data showed and agreed that 85% of drivers are
doing great, but said he sees the rest and thinks a stop sign there could protect people. He sees the close calls
and thought the City faced a greater risk of a child being killed by a car than of going against a state
recommendation, when a few hundred dollar sign could prevent those close calls. He added that if cost were a
factor, he would donate the cost of the sign to the City. Mr. Iselin thanked the Council for their time spent
hearing this matter and staff for gathering data.
 
Chair Manwaring said that hearing agenda item number one was being rescheduled to the next meeting would be
important to this matter; she said not to be discouraged if this item did not pass at this meeting. She said the
Council does care about children and safety and said that perhaps other things can be done. Mr. Iselin
referenced Hillsboro, NH, where there is a long stretch of 25 mph and cops are posted there to enforce. He
understood that speed enforcement is challenging but said that most people stop or at least slow down at stop
signs.
 
The Public Works Director clarified that this is state law, not a recommendation.
 
Chair Manwaring recognized Dave Whaley (of 70 Dickinson Road, Keene), who has lived in Keene for nine



years, considers it a great community, and said he very familiar with the Mr. Iselin’s concern. He said the
meeting packet cites the MUTCD as a recommendation, not an adamant mandate that yield or stop signs
should not be used for speed control. He was curious why the Council would not approve a sign; he said that
the neighbors would pay for it, and that the City should be proactive instead of reactive. He said that yield or
“child at play” signs are easily ignored, and while drivers might roll through a stop sign, they at least slow down.
He said this street is 1000’ and people still reach a high speed, as evidenced by two stop signs in the middle to
protect drivers before crossing Arlington Avenue. He thinks a stop sign at this location would contribute a lot to
quality of life.
 
Councilor Hooper questioned if the Council votes against MUTCD recommendations, if the City would be
breaking the law by installing a sign. The Public Works Director said that right now, the MUTCD recommends
that the City not use stop signs for speed and currently the conditions at this intersection do not warrant a four-
way stop; and state law requires the use of the MUTCD. The City Attorney agreed that the language is specific
and which the MUTCD likely required some type of balance, he said this clearly requires the experience of the
City Engineer and other professionals to determine where the balance lies. The City Attorney and Primex
cautioned the Council to follow this manual and make a determination based on those standards.
 
Councilor Filiault recalled some time ago when the Council reviewed crosswalks downtown and chose to use
red brick against the state and federal government recommendations to use white reflective paint. He found the
argument presented to be weak. He said he would step a little out of line in the interest of safety, as the City has
done with other intersections and crosswalks, and he would vote on behalf of the neighbors.
 
Councilor Lamoureux made the following motion, which Councilor Sutherland seconded.
 
On a vote of 3-2, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommended that the
request from the Iselin’s for a 4-way stop sign at the Arlington Avenue and Dort Street intersection be denied
because the location does not meet the MUTCD criteria for a four way stop sign under state law. Councilors
Hooper and Filiault opposed.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

September 25, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

ITEM: D.4.

SUBJECT: Engine Brake Signage in Response to Griffin Communication to Prohibit the Use of Engine
Brakes – Public Works Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the first recommendation in the report. Voted with 10 in favor and
five opposed to carry out the intent of the second recommendation in the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommended that the
request from James Griffin to prohibit the use of engine brakes be denied.
 
On a vote of 4-1, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommended that the City
Manager be requested to install signage that would encourage trucks not to use engine/exhaust brakes within the
City at locations of major entry points from the State highway system where truck traffic is most likely
occurring.

BACKGROUND:
The Director of Public Works, Kurt Blomquist recalled that the Committee heard from a petitioner at the
previous meeting requesting control of engine or exhaust brakes in the City. He inquired about possible signage
on the state highway system, where the brakes are used most. The state would not allow signs prohibiting the
use of a permitted safety device, per the Attorney General. Staff did consider where informational signs could
be installed in the City. These could be general information signs with green background and white letters (2’ x
2’).  Staff considered the following language: “Trucks please do not use engine/exhaust breaks within the City.”
Staff identified six locations in the City, where most large truck traffic comes from state highways and would be
most likely to see the signs:
1. West Street near RT-10/12 north off bound ramp 
2. Winchester Street north of RT-101 roundabout 
3. Washington Street at Concord Road 
4. Maple Avenue at RT-12 northbound off ramp 
5. Main Street north of RT-101/12 intersection 
6. Optical Avenue north of RT-101 intersection 

Committee members thanked staff. 

Chair Manwaring recognized Councilor Mitch Greenwald, who provided examples of how far the sound of
engine brakes travels at night, especially from RT-101, where he thinks there should be signs. He said that



trucks should not be speeding enough to require brakes to that extent. He urged the Committee to consider the
signs if neighbors want them. Councilor Sutherland heard a comment declaring that trucks are speeding and
asked if the City is not enforcing speed. Chair Manwaring said that was not an issue for this meeting. 

Councilor Hooper made the following motion, which Councilor Lamoureux seconded. 

On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommended that the
request from James Griffin to prohibit the use of engine brakes be denied. 

Councilor Hooper made the following motion, which Councilor Filiault seconded. 

On a vote of 4-1, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommended that the City
Manager be requested to install signage that would encourage trucks not to use engine/exhaust brakes within the
City at locations of major entry points from the State highway system where truck traffic is most likely
occurring. Councilor Sutherland opposed.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

September 25, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.5.

SUBJECT: Donna Forte – Request for Lodging House License Renewal – 57 Winchester Street

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 4-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends that a lodging house
license be granted to Donna Forte to engage in the operation of a lodging house at 57 Winchester Street,
Keene, New Hampshire. This license is conditional upon:
 

Compliance with all applicable laws, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations.
No more than 16 persons may reside on the premises.
No less than 8 vehicular parking spaces must be provided on the premises.
The names, home addresses, and motor vehicle registrations of the residents of the licensed premises
shall be available on the premises at all times for inspection upon request by the Police, Code
Enforcement or Fire Departments.
Continued violation of the City parking ordinances by residents of the premises or their guests, as
determined by the Police or the Code Enforcement Department may be grounds for suspension or
revocation of the license.
No alcoholic beverages may be sold on the premises except by written permission of the New
Hampshire Liquor Commission.
Loud noises or other disturbances after 10:00 PM that continue after warning by the Police Department
may be grounds for suspension or revocation of the license.
Access to the common areas of the licensed premises shall be granted to the Police, Code Enforcement,
Fire and Health Departments of the City of Keene at all reasonable times.
The cellar space does not meet the qualifications for public assembly and therefore can not be used as a
gathering space.
The continuation of the license is subject to and conditioned upon successful passage of two inspections
to be conducted by the City.
Compliance with any recommendations of City staff.

 
In addition, the owner shall notify City staff of any changes in building operator; failure to do so may be
grounds for suspension or revocation of this license.  This license expires on the 20th day of October, 2020
and may be revoked by the City Council in accordance with Sec. 46-590 “Suspension or Revocation”.

BACKGROUND:



Vice Chair Jones stated that this is a repeat request they have had for a couple years. 
 
Tracy Parkhurst, and Donna Forte, both of 281 Moran Road, Hopkinton NH, and both representing Keene
Student Rentals, introduced themselves. 
 
Vice Chair Jones stated that his understanding is Mr. Parkhurst and Ms. Forte have seen the license and the
conditions put upon it.  Mr. Parkhurst and Ms. Forte replied yes.
 
Vice Chair Jones asked if they had any questions.  He asked if PLD Committee members had questions.  He
asked why the resident agent, Brianna Glasser, has one address on the application, in Hopkinton, and a
different address, 23 Ralston Street, on the license.  Mr. Parkhurst replied that the latter is their office.  Vice
Chair Jones asked if Ms. Glasser can be contacted at the Ralston Street address.  Mr. Parkhurst replied yes.
 
Vice Chair Jones asked to hear from staff.
 
John Rogers, Building and Health Officer, stated that the Housing Inspector conducted an inspection on
September 8.  He continued that he noted minor issues on the housing side.  He has been in contact with Mr.
Parkhurst about those items, and all of them have been fixed, except for one very minor item, which is in
process right now – a window pane, which is not high on the City’s list of issues.
 
Vice Chair Jones replied that that is good news, and thanked Mr. Rogers.  He asked to hear from the Fire
Department.
 
Fire Chief Mark Howard stated that the Fire Department inspected the property on September 9.  He
continued that they found minor, “housekeeping matters” the property owners needed to address, and they had
30 days to do so.  They called the Fire Department yesterday or this morning for a follow-up.  Staff has now
completed that follow-up inspection, and Mr. Parkhurst and Ms. Forte are all set from the Fire side.
 
Vice Chair Jones replied that that is good to hear.  He asked if anyone had questions for the Police Department
or if Captain Todd Lawrence had anything to add.  Captain Lawrence shook his head.  Vice Chair Jones asked
if there were questions or comments from the public.  Hearing none, he asked for a motion.
 
Councilor Hansel made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor O’Connor.
 
On a vote of 4-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends that a lodging house
license be granted to Donna Forte to engage in the operation of a lodging house at 57 Winchester Street,
Keene, New Hampshire. This license is conditional upon:
 

Compliance with all applicable laws, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations.
No more than 16 persons may reside on the premises.
No less than 8 vehicular parking spaces must be provided on the premises.
The names, home addresses, and motor vehicle registrations of the residents of the licensed premises
shall be available on the premises at all times for inspection upon request by the Police, Code
Enforcement or Fire Departments.
Continued violation of the City parking ordinances by residents of the premises or their guests, as
determined by the Police or the Code Enforcement Department may be grounds for suspension or
revocation of the license.
No alcoholic beverages may be sold on the premises except by written permission of the New
Hampshire Liquor Commission.
Loud noises or other disturbances after 10:00 PM that continue after warning by the Police Department
may be grounds for suspension or revocation of the license.
Access to the common areas of the licensed premises shall be granted to the Police, Code Enforcement,



Fire and Health Departments of the City of Keene at all reasonable times.
The cellar space does not meet the qualifications for public assembly and therefore can not be used as a
gathering space.
The continuation of the license is subject to and conditioned upon successful passage of two inspections
to be conducted by the City.
Compliance with any recommendations of City staff.

 
In addition, the owner shall notify City staff of any changes in building operator; failure to do so may be
grounds for suspension or revocation of this license.  This license expires on the 20th day of October, 2020
and may be revoked by the City Council in accordance with Sec. 46-590 “Suspension or Revocation”.
 
Vice Chair Jones asked the Community Development Director/Assistant City Manager, for the benefit of the
petitioners: is there a chance that next year this would come under a different license?  He continued that he
knows the City is changing the definitions on the codes. Will it be a different set up next year?
 
Mr. Lamb replied that there is an ordinance currently in front of the City Council that would make changes to
the Zoning Ordinance and also to Chapter 46, the Licensing chapter of the City Code that would affect this
type of use.  He continued that there will be a new definition for “lodging house,” and the definition will likely
be exactly the type of lodging house Ms. Forte and others are operating in the city.  They currently require a
license.  From a procedural standpoint, he does not think much will change for true lodging houses.  There will
be new definitions that address things like homeless shelters and that type of a residential setting.  But the
traditional lodging houses, such as Ms. Forte’s, are not likely to see any significant changes.
 
Vice Chair Jones stated that this matter will go before the full City Council next Thursday.  He thanked Ms.
Forte and Mr. Parkhurst, and wished them good luck.
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TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.6.

SUBJECT: Periodic Report – Boards and Commissions - Heritage Commission

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Report filed as informational.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 4-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends acceptance of the
presentation on the activities of the Heritage Commission’s report as informational.

BACKGROUND:
Vice Chair Jones stated that every other year, the City Council seeks reports from the city’s boards and
commissions. He continued that tonight they have reports from two public bodies, and he thinks it is great to
do both of these (the Heritage Commission and the Historic District Commission) at the same time. Many
people have a hard time differentiating between the two and what their purposes are. He asked Rosemary Carey
to speak. 

Rosemary Carey, of 206 Washington Street, Chair of the Heritage Commission (HC), read the following
report: 

“The HC is an advisory and review commission of the City of Keene. It is mandated to inventory, promote,
protect, and preserve all Keene resources which are valued for their historic, cultural, aesthetic, archeological,
and community significance. Activities include: survey, National Register, preservation planning, and
educational projects. 

It has been a few years since we have presented to you. I have served on the HC for the past five years; this is
my third year as Chair. This is not a long time, yet it marks a shift in the activities of the Commission from its
focus on the Proposed Lower Main Street Historic District to those that inspire community involvement and
pride of ownership. We have emphasized citizen awareness and appreciation of Keene’s cultural and historic
resources. 

This year and for the past two years our programs have been funded through Certified Local Government
Grants. We have held workshop series based on themes that would benefit our citizens, our homeowners, and
educate the public in general as to culture, historical significance, and preservation of structures and
neighborhoods. 

This year’s theme was early farming and agriculture. ‘Harvesting Our Heritage and 'Cooking Up History’ were



our first two workshops and were well attended. Our final event “Urban Barn Tour” this August was a talk and
walking tour of barns and carriage houses. It told the early story of the Washington Street historic area north of
Central Square and was received enthusiastically by homeowners and the public. Research of eleven properties
was done by the HC members. 

In 2017-2018 we created three workshops within an Architectural Roadshow Series designed to educate and
assist the public and historic homeowners in the preservation of their homes. The workshops were: Research
Your Old House, Restore Your Old House (featuring local contractors, artisans, and craftsmen), and an
enthusiastically received Architectural Tour of the School Street neighborhood. These workshops were very
well attended with around 100 attendees at each. 

The final event raised the enthusiasm of the entire School Street neighborhood. Forty-four historic homes were
featured and seven of those were ones in which each homeowner presented the history of their home to the
touring crowd. Two homes were open for inside touring. Research of the 44 homes in the area was completed
by HC members. 

In 2015 we held five monthly events throughout the spring and summer called ‘Sunday Social’s. Homeowners
of historical homes hosted an afternoon of live music which was open to the public. Each home was researched
and its history presented. All proceeds benefitted the restoration fund of the Summer Knight Chapel. 

Current plans for 2019-2020 are for the HC to conduct an inventory of historic barns within a specified area of
the city. It will include an at-risk barn inventory. We have received CLG grant funding in the amount of $15,000
for this inventory. We are also interested in supporting the Transportation Heritage Trail project. 

In closing Ms. Carey emphasized the ‘good will’ through promoting these events, that individual homeowners,
businesses, and organizations have come forward in support of the city. The HC has been given free access to
beautiful venues in which to host events as well as partners that assist with advertising and community
involvement. I would like to thank especially those individuals, businesses, and organizations who have
contributed so greatly to our success.” 

Vice Chair Jones stated that our heritage is very important, and the City Council appreciates what the HC does.
He asked, regarding the tours, if the HC members are looking into it and validating the heritage. Ms. Carey
replied that HC members research and document the history of the houses. She continued that those histories
are placed in a HC file for others to access, such as future homeowners or people conducting research. 

Councilor Hansel stated that he was lucky enough to attend the Urban Barn Tour that the HC hosted. He
continued that it was so fun, and he thinks they should do it every year. They only had a portion of the barns,
just up Washington Street, and approximately 15 homeowners welcomed people to view their barns. The HC
had an expert there to point out different eras and how they were constructed. Ms. Carey replied that it was
hopefully a prelude to the HC’s research project of all the historic barns in Keene. 

Councilor Bosley stated that the work the HC is doing is a wonderful asset to the community. She continued
that she hopes they would open the opportunity for additional home tours. It would be great for homeowners
and for the public. She asked if the HC is looking into that. Ms. Carey replied possibly. She continued that the
home tours were very well received. People thoroughly enjoyed that. Councilor Bosley replied that Keene has
spectacular architecture and it is great to show it off. Many people walk the streets of Keene and wonder about
the backstory. Ms. Carey replied that the HC has two tours they are trying to make public and put on the
website – the barn tour and the walking tour of School Street. 

Community Development Director Rhett Lamb stated that he wants to personally thank the HC members, and
Ms. Carey in particular. He continued that she only gave a synopsis of the HC’s work tonight, and what the
HC has done is nothing short of incredible. When people ask him for advice on how to energize groups, he



tells them to go talk to Ms. Carey. He wanted to take a moment to recognize her and the other HC members. 

Vice Chair Jones asked if there were questions or comments from the public. Hearing none, he thanked Ms.
Carey for her presentation. He stated that she and the HC are part of what make this community special. 

Councilor O’Connor made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Hansel. 

On a vote of 4-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee accepted the Heritage Commission’s
Report as informational. 



City of Keene, N.H.
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September 25, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.7.

SUBJECT: Periodic Report – Boards and Commissions – Historic District Commission

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Report filed as informational.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 4-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends the acceptance of the
Historic District Commission’s report as informational.

BACKGROUND:
Vice Chair Jones asked Hanspeter Weber to speak. 

Hanspeter Weber, of 22 Douglas Street, Chair of the Historic District Commission, read the following report: 

“The Historic District Commission (HDC) is tasked with reviewing development on sites within the Historic
District in downtown Keene. There are seven regular members and two alternate positions, and we currently
have seven member positions and two alternate positions. 

There are approximately 188 properties located in the downtown district, which extends north to south from
Mechanic Street to Marlboro Street, and east to west from Norway Avenue to the western end of Gilbo
Avenue. Each property has a ranking related to the integrity of the resource. 

In 2018, the HDC met six times and reviewed 12 Major Project applications, all of which were approved. A
number of these, eight, were applications related to the Walldogs mural festival that recently occurred
downtown. So far, in 2019, the HDC has met seven times and reviewed nine Major Project applications; three
were Walldogs mural applications. 

Minor projects can be approved administratively by staff for changes that will not impact any historic features
on site. Six such applications were approved by staff in 2018, and so far in 2019, staff have approved six
applications. Activities considered ordinary maintenance do not require a review at all. 

About a year ago, the HDC updated its regulations to respond to the new trends they are seeing in the
community and to streamline the review process for projects that are becoming more common. For example, in
anticipation of the Walldogs mural festival, they created standards to review murals proposed on historic
buildings within the downtown in order to create a path for the Walldogs festival to move forward. In addition,
they revised the review criteria for renewable energy systems to make the standards more clear, and



they changed the major project review threshold for certain activities, such as masonry cleaning and repointing. 

Looking forward, the HDC is working on updating the resource ranking list for properties within the district
that have not yet been ranked or that may warrant a new ranking based on improvements made to the property.
They are also planning on revising their regulations to be consistent with the new downtown form-based zoning,
if and when that is adopted. 

I am closing by saying thank you for your support of the Commission and our work, and I would be happy to
try and answer questions that you might have.” 

Vice Chair Jones stated that the City Council was witness to a great portion of the HDC’s work when
the Council saw the application from the owner of the former Methodist church. He continued that that was a
great combination of historic preservation and renewable energy. That shows how it can work. The Council
thanks the HDC for that; it is very much appreciated. 

Mr. Weber replied that today was the first time he saw the church roof, when he was walking up Court Street.
He continued that he saw the gleaming solar collectors and it pleased him greatly. It did not take away from the
character of the building. Vice Chair Jones replied yes, it shows that they can accomplish both. 

Councilor Carl Jacobs, stated that in regards to both commissions, they have a wonderful inventory of houses
and barns that have brought us to today. This balance between preserving that heritage and what those who
have lived in Keene before have given to us while being open to ways of having events like the Walldogs festival
is vital. He continued that the City Council just had an application from a person on Washington Street who is
putting in a bed and breakfast on a property which had one of the barns on the Urban Barn Tour. This heritage,
and historic aspect, is good for Keene’s economy and good for business in Keene. Sometimes there is a notion
that people want to live in the past, but both of these groups deserve credit for finding ways to preserve the
past while moving toward the future. 

Vice Chair Jones replied that that was very well said. 

Councilor Bosley made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor O’Connor. 

On a vote of 4-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee accepted the Historic District
Commission’s Report as informational. 
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September 26, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.8.

SUBJECT: Acceptance of Donations - Parks, Recreation and Facilities Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept donations in the amount of $1000.00, $247.83 and $100.00 and
that the donations be used for the Human Rights Committee collaboration with the Keene International Festival.

BACKGROUND:
City Manager Elizabeth Dragon stated the City has three donations which total $1,347.83 and staff is asking
that these monies be used for the Human Rights Committee collaboration with the Keene International Festival.
The donations are from Savings Bank of Walpole in the amount of $1000.00, the Cheshire County Literacy
Coalition in the amount of $247.83 and Fenton Family Dealerships in the amount of $100.00. 

Ms. Dragon went on to say the City conducted its second annual International Festival this past Saturday and
the event attracted over 800 attendees from the Monadnock region.  Through the International Festival the City
was able to showcase cultural diversity in our community. 

Councilor Clark made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Powers. 

On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept donations in the amount of $1000.00, $247.83 and $100.00 and
that the donations be used for the Human Rights Committee collaboration with the Keene International Festival.
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TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.9.

SUBJECT: 79E Community Revitalization Tax Relief Application for 112 Washington Street

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the structure proposed for
redevelopment located at 112 Washington Street is a qualifying and historic structure as defined by RSA 79-E;
that the structure is not within a currently defined Tax Increment Financing District; that the structure is not a
residential property subject to an election for tax assessment relief under the low income housing tax credit
program of RSA 75:1-a; that the proposed rehabilitation cost estimates exceed the threshold amount of $75,000
and constitutes substantial rehabilitation; that at least $5,000 of the total rehabilitation cost is devoted to energy
efficiency in accordance with the U.S. Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation; that the
proposed rehabilitation is consistent with the City’s Master Plan; and that the proposed rehabilitation provides
the following public benefits as required by Resolution R-2018-33:
 
1. It enhances the economic vitality of downtown areas;
2. It enhances and improves a structure that is culturally or historically important on a local, regional, state, or
national level, either independently or within the context of an historic district, town center, or village center in
which the building is located;
3. It promotes the preservation and reuse of existing building stock throughout a municipality by the
rehabilitation of historic structures, thereby conserving the embodied energy in accordance with energy
efficiency guidelines established by the U.S. Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation;
4. It promotes efficient design, safety, and a greater sense of community in a manner consistent with the Keene
Comprehensive Master Plan; and,
5. Results in an increase in energy sustainability in conformance with the City adopted greenhouse gas initiatives
as determined by a home energy score of at least 6, and demonstrated carbon emission reduction of at least 10. 

Therefore, the Committee recommends that the Application for real property tax relief on any assessed tax
increment resulting from the substantial rehabilitation of the qualifying structure be granted for a period of 5-
years beginning with the completion of the substantial rehabilitation as determined by the City’s Community
Development Department, and conditioned upon the property owner granting to the City at the time of
substantial completion a covenant ensuring that the structure shall be maintained and used in a manner that
furthers the public benefits for the period of the tax relief, to be recorded at the Cheshire County Registry of
Deeds at the cost and expense of the property owner.



BACKGROUND:
Director of Economic Development and Special Projects, Medard Kopczynski addressed the committee next.
Mr. Kopczynski stated there was a thorough presentation at the council meeting on this item. He explained
under the 79E program, the Council may provide qualifying properties tax relief for improvements made on the
property for a period of time. Mr. Kopczynski introduced Josh Gorman, applicant for this item. It was noted
the period of improvements could be between zero to five years. 

Mr. Josh Gorman of 85 Park Avenue addressed the Committee. The Chairman noted the applicant’s project
meets all the required criteria but the applicant has chosen not meet three criteria – the first one is in reference to
creating a full time job – he stated he has no guaranty of this as his wife plans on running this entity with some
help. The second is in reference to developing green building codes – he noted he has made several energy
saving improvements but wasn’t sure if he has met the green building code. The third is to include public art. 

Mr. Kopczynski went over the criteria: 
• Enhances Downtown economic vitality 
• Improves a culturally or historically important structure – Mr. Kopczynski stated there is demonstration that
these structures that meet this criteria. 
• Promotes the preservation and reuse of the existing building stock 
• Promotes efficient design, safety, and greater sense of community consistent with the Comprehensive Master
Plan 
• Increases energy sustainability through reduced emissions 

Mr. Kopczynski noted this is not a one to one relationship but what city council deems appropriate in
determining whether it is one year or five years. 

Councilor Jacobs stated at the last PLD session the Heritage Commission referred to a barn tour they had been
a part of and the applicant’s barn was on that tour and had indicated to the improvements that have been made
which would make it a more viable property. 

Ms. Dragon called the committee’s attention to the Council’s Resolution included in the committee’s packet,
noting in includes nine criteria which are considered to determine if an applicant qualifies for 79-E and to
determine the tax relief period. She added that five of the nine criteria have been met by this applicant. 

Councilor Clark stated he was in support of this request and added this is one of many in the city of Keene that
are in need of rehabilitation. He questioned why the State does not allow an expanded version of what is before
the committee tonight for regular homeowners without having to meet such strict criteria. 

Councilor Jacobs asked for clarification on the consideration for the timeframe. Ms. Dragon explained the
timeframe is the Council’s discretion and the criteria listed on page 2 of the Resolution are intended to be a
guide – she noted there was one application that met all five but that does not mean the application before the
committee is any less worthy. 

The Chairman asked for clarification on the missing criteria. Mr. Kopczynski indicated there is an item in the
zoning code which relates to green building implementation. He noted what is outlined in the committee’s
packet is whether this building could meet one of the criteria in the zoning code but added staff has not
evaluated as to whether this building would meet any of those criteria. He further stated some of the green
building rating systems don’t necessarily require one meet the energy codes (some do and some don’t). They
are more concerned about the overall impact on the environment by the building’s operation. He further stated
Mr. Gorman would receive under any of the green rating systems a lot of mileage because he is restoring and
reusing an existing building. 



Chair Greenwald stated he wanted to encourage this project and encourage others to do the same. Mr. Gorman
stated he has made many energy conscious changes with this building but did not want to expand on some
things like creating a full-time job, adding in public art – he stated these are not things he wanted to commit to.
Being owner occupied is another item he has not included as this property has not been owner occupied since
the early 1900’s – but felt he met the other criteria. 

Councilor Jacobs noted staff seems to be agreeing to the five year term. Ms. Dragon stated staff is not
recommending any timeframe and the recommendation in the packet is a carryover from the prior application. 

Councilor Powers felt these types of projects should be encouraged; it is encouraging economy for the area
and is also attractive. 

Councilor Powers made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Jacobs. 

On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the structure proposed for
redevelopment located at 112 Washington Street is a qualifying and historic structure as defined by RSA 79-E;
that the structure is not within a currently defined Tax Increment Financing District; that the structure is not a
residential property subject to an election for tax assessment relief under the low income housing tax credit
program of RSA 75:1-a; that the proposed rehabilitation cost estimates exceed the threshold amount of $75,000
and constitutes substantial rehabilitation; that at least $5,000 of the total rehabilitation cost is devoted to energy
efficiency in accordance with the U.S. Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation; that the
proposed rehabilitation is consistent with the City’s Master Plan; and that the proposed rehabilitation provides
the following public benefits as required by Resolution R-2018-33:
1. It enhances the economic vitality of downtown areas;
2. It enhances and improves a structure that is culturally or historically important on a local, regional, state, or
national level, either independently or within the context of an historic district, town center, or village center in
which the building is located;
3. It promotes the preservation and reuse of existing building stock throughout a municipality by the
rehabilitation of historic structures, thereby conserving the embodied energy in accordance with energy
efficiency guidelines established by the U.S. Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation;
4. It promotes efficient design, safety, and a greater sense of community in a manner consistent with the Keene
Comprehensive Master Plan; and, 

5. Results in an increase in energy sustainability in conformance with the City adopted greenhouse gas initiatives
as determined by a home energy score of at least 6, and demonstrated carbon emission reduction of at least 10. 

Therefore, the Committee recommends that the Application for real property tax relief on any assessed tax
increment resulting from the substantial rehabilitation of the qualifying structure be granted for a period of 5-
years beginning with the completion of the substantial rehabilitation as determined by the City’s Community
Development Department, and conditioned upon the property owner granting to the City at the time of
substantial completion a covenant ensuring that the structure shall be maintained and used in a manner that
furthers the public benefits for the period of the tax relief, to be recorded at the Cheshire County Registry of
Deeds at the cost and expense of the property owner. 

Chair Greenwald thanked Mr. Gorman for completing this project as it is a demonstration project as well for
the city. He also thanked city staff for all their assistance with this project.
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TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.10.

SUBJECT: Economic Development Plan

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the adoption of the Economic
Development Plan.

BACKGROUND:
Chair Greenwald stated this is a plan that was worked on by an independent committee with exceptional staff
support. 

Mr. Kopczynski read into the record a portion of the Committee Chair’s letter:
We began by reviewing the plan issued by the 2016 committee. A number of recommendations are in the
process of implementation. Several were the basis of action plans by the City Manager and are in place (a
number of different convergences on things like the unified development code, consolidation of the fourth floor,
and how land development is done). Significant goals that emerge from this report include: 

Implement an outreach-marketing program, while supporting existing businesses to expand the local tax base
and providing living wage opportunities. Urge the Council to set aside money for Economic Development and
branding projects.
• Continue and expand the close working relationship between the City and Keene State College, River Valley
and Antioch University. Mr. Kopczynski stated there is an exciting synergy happening in this respect and
referred to the new program that has started at the Cheshire Career Center and working its way through the
local colleges with partners from industries eventually providing for employment opportunities. Work to assure
the success of the KSC / River Valley / Cheshire Career Center collaboration.
• Support and expand the presence of internships. Encourage employers to implement programs to subsidize
college loan debt as an employment incentive. Mr. Kopczynski stated the committee found that collaboration
was necessary to work with employers and employees to work within the City of Keene to increase Keene’s
labor force.
• Identify, promote and utilize incentive programs from the State and Federal Government.
• Create and implement efforts to promote Keene as a cultural, recreational, and tourist destination. Support
downtown Economic Development programs. This item has been stepped up by the Manager and Council with
events such as Radically Rural.
• Support the installation and expansion of high-speed internet. Plan for installation of conduit any time a street



is excavated. The plan is for staff to develop a plan for this item.
• Promote diversity as a means to workforce growth. Diversity and culture are paramount in the committee’s
mind.
• Work to develop and expand the airport. Promote the development of public transportation. 
This concluded Mr. Kopczynski’s presentation. 

Toby Tousley of Washington Street commended the work that has gone into this item. He indicated he would
like to offer some criticism about the issue with the airport and noted he does recognize the airport has been a
“thorn” in the city’s side for quite a while but felt this should be expanded as part of this plan. 

Ms. Landry in response to Mr. Tousley’s comment stated there is a study that is happening at the airport to
figure out where people are spending their transportation dollars to provide services and expand the existing
services at the airport. 

The Chairman the read into the record the individuals who were part of the Economic Development Committee:

Councilor Mitchell Greenwald, Mayor Kendall Lane, Councilor Gary Lamoureux Councilor George Hansel,
Tim Murphy, Phil Suter Southwest Region Planning Commission, Greater Keene Chamber of Commerce,
Jack Dugan Monadnock Economic Development Corporation, Joseph Walier Walier Chevrolet, Jordan Benik
People’s Linen, George Foskett BHG Masiello Real Estate, Bill Hutwelker BHG Masiello and Swanzey
Selectman Keith Thibault Southwestern Community Services, Chris McIntosh Clark-Mortenson Insurance,
Rebecca Hamilton Machina Arts, Elizabeth Dragon City Manager, City of Keene, Melinda Treadwell
President, Keene State College Dominic Perkins Savings Bank of Walpole 

Frequent Guests, Chris Coates, County Administrator, Rod Bouchard, Assistant County Administrator
Medard Kopczynski, Staff Liaison, Director Economic Development, Initiatives and Special Projects. 

Councilor Chadbourne made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Jacobs. 

On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the adoption of the Economic
Development Plan.
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TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.11.

SUBJECT: Request to Purchase City Property - 160 Emerald Street/Ashuelot Rail Trail

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Manager enter into
lease negotiations with Mr. Tousley for property located at 160 Emerald Street adjacent to the Ashuelot Rail
Trail.

BACKGROUND:
Asst. City Manager, Rhett Lamb and Public Works Director Kurt Blomquist were the next two speakers. Mr.
Lamb stated he is before the Finance Committee to report back from the Bicycle Pedestrian Path Advisory
Committee. He handed the committee several maps of the property located at 160 Emerald Street. Mr. Lamb
stated the Bicycle Pedestrian Path Advisory Committee (BPPAC) spent quite a bit of time on this item and
ultimately recommended the City retain this property recognizing that only recently it was confirmed the City
owned this property.
 
This land area is north of Davis Street, he also noted to the Shaldhu property, which is a narrow finger of land
(improperly labeled on the map). The property Mr. Tousley is interested in is located on the west side at the
intersection of Emerald Street where the property widens to a Y. 

The BPPAC wants to make sure the City does not have any future use for this property. The Committee felt
this could be an area to locate an information kiosk, a location for food trucks, green space area etc. There are
interesting things happening on Emerald Street – arts corridor. The Committee did recognize the applicant has
been using this property for a while. The committee suggested a lease of some kind should the Council approve
such a recommendation. 

Mr. Tousley addressed the committee next. Mr. Tousley stated as much as he would like to purchase the piece
he had originally proposed he would settle for the piece he was parking on. He stated the proposed area the
BPPAC is referring to has approximately 100 feet in addition to the portion he is referring to. He felt the
trailhead is counterproductive to what the City is proposing (having people drive to this area) and then getting
on the path. 

Mr. Tousley stated the bike path exists because of the beautiful downtown. He referred to the numerous
tenants, which include a variety of businesses that occupy his building. He also noted to the fact that his is the



only building that has a solar array. However, these businesses are in jeopardy because of lack of parking and
added the bike path has already eliminated most of the street parking. Mr. Tousley added even if he was to get a
lease for this parking he is afraid the City would someday take that away as well. He indicated what he is
providing for on Emerald Street is everything the City envisions for its economic plan. 

He referred to the risk he took with Tim Pipp when he initially got started and he is now the owner of Beez
Tees. Mr. Tousley noted he has put in place items 1 and 2 outlined in the Economic Development Plan but
stated he was concerned about parking and pointed out the area he is referring to is the ignored end of Emerald
Street where parking has already been eliminated without any consideration given to his business. 

The Manager stated Mr. Tousley makes a compelling argument as the City is looking to support existing
businesses. She added it is easier to support an existing business than to bring in new ones. She indicated the
Council has a difficult task as the Bicycle Pedestrian Committee has a put in a lot of work and the work that
they are doing is amazing and it is an important part of this community. The Manager asked whether there is a
compromise here – she wasn’t sure what that was but it was worth considering. 

Councilor Jacobs clarified the portion Mr. Tousley is proposing to purchase is the portion he is already using.
Mr. Tousley agreed. He stated his original request to the State was a triangular piece from about six to eight feet
from the bike path. Mr. Lamb noted the red outlined box on the map is based on aerial photography of the area
Mr. Tousley has paved. 

Councilor Clark suggested an easement – to sell the area that has already been improved to the petitioner with
an easement for use by anyone who uses the trailhead. Mr. Lamb stated the BPPAC did bring up the issue with
a trailhead but this was not part of the consideration as there is City parking that already exists in the vicinity. 

Councilor Powers asked the City Attorney whether a lease versus an easement would be more prudent under
these circumstances. Attorney Mullins stated a lease negotiated between the Manager and the petitioner would
be appropriate and a lease could entail many options. The Councilor stated he is not inclined to sell the
property at this time but would like to see Mr. Tousley continue doing what he is doing and solve some of the
issues he is facing. 

Councilor Jacobs stated he is in favor of selling the property as this type of issue has come forward in the past
where an individual owns the building but the city owns the land and when the owner wants to make
improvements to the building there this is when negotiations happen. 

Mr. Blomquist stated this is an instance that happens often on City owned property in the right of way where
people start using the property and as time goes by there is an assumption made about ownership of property. 

Councilor Chadbourne stated she feels like Mr. Tousley made a compelling argument and felt there is enough
buffer around the trailhead to accommodate any future vision the Bicycle Pedestrian Path Advisory Committee
has and felt both can be accomplished. Chair Greenwald felt it was important to consider the recommendation
from the Committee. 

Councilor Clark stated an option for the petitioner and the City to be able to use this property needs to be
considered. The property is paved and is being used but did not feel it needs to be sold at this time. 

Chair Greenwald asked if a lease is being considered why the area could not be expanded. Councilor Clark
stated there is greenspace and if the City starts encroaching on greenspace it is going to start losing its luster.
Mr. Tousley stated he has no intention of taking any of the greenspace away – just the area that is being used
right now. He further stated with the expansion of Keene State College they do not have enough parking in the
area and if this is turned into parking it will not be for trailhead use it will be for college parking. He reiterated his
fear of someday losing this area of parking with the City providing no notice to him. If it was a lease, he asked



for a long term lease. 

Councilor Chadbourne stated she respects the recommendation from BPPAC but would not want to expand
this area more than what exists right now. She felt a pocket park or a trailhead could be accomplished in the
given area and as has been pointed out by staff there is parking elsewhere in this vicinity and people can always
walk to this trail from that location. 

It was clarified by staff that Mr. Tousley plows this area currently. 

The Chair asked for the Manager’s input. Ms. Dragon stated what she is hearing is that Mr. Tousley is not
opposed to a lease as long as it is a long term lease and felt this might be a good compromise and this was also
one of the recommendations from the Bicycle Pedestrian Path Advisory Committee. 

Councilor Clark made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Powers. 

On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Manager enter into
lease negotiations with Mr. Tousley. 

Councilor Jacobs noted if the city in the future plans on selling this portion of land Mr. Tousley be provided
with the right of first refusal. Staff agreed.
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TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.12.

SUBJECT: Acceptance of Donations - Holiday Sponsorship Program

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 4-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Manager be authorized
to accept donations associated with the City's 2019 Holiday Sponsorship Program.

BACKGROUND:
Ms. Dragon stated this item is in reference to accepting donations and sponsor families for the holiday season.
Natalie Darcey from Human Services coordinates the effort. Staff is looking for authorization from the Council
to accept donations for the 2019 sponsorship program. 

Councilor Powers made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Jacobs.

On 4-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Manager be authorized
to accept donations associated with the City's 2019 Holiday Sponsorship Program. 
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October 1, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Rhett Lamb, Community Development Director, ACM

ITEM: G.1.

SUBJECT: Resignation - Planning Board Alternate

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Voted unanimously to accept the resignation with regret and appreciation for service.

RECOMMENDATION:
Accept the resignation letter from David A. Webb, Planning Board alternate.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resignation - David A. Webb - Planning Board Alternate

BACKGROUND:
David A. Webb has been a Planning Board alternate since January 2017.  Mr. Webb moved out of Keene in
2018. 
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TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

ITEM: H.1.

SUBJECT: Councilors Bosley & Richards – Comprehensive Review of Neighborhood Speed Limits

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
More time granted.

RECOMMENDATION:
The consensus of the committee was to place this item on more time.  

BACKGROUND:
Chair Manwaring noted that the Councilor’s could not be present, so this matter would be heard at the October
9, 2019 MSFI meeting.
 
The consensus of the committee was to place this item on more time.
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September 25, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

ITEM: J.1.

SUBJECT: Speed Limit Change – Skyline Drive Neighborhood

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Memorandum filed as informational.  Vote unanimously for the adoption of Ordinance O-2019-16.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 3-2, the Municipal Services, Facilities & Infrastructure Committee recommends the adoption
of Ordinance O-2019-16.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Ordinance O-2019-16

BACKGROUND:
The Director of Public Works, Kurt Blomquist spoke on behalf of the Police Chief on this draft Ordinance that
Council voted to request, to include streets to be posted as 25 mph. 

Councilor Lamoureux said his opinion was that this process and procedure was different from the stop sign
legislation, but he imagined that if anything occurred I terms of City liability, that Primex would be with the City
in court. The City Attorney agreed but said he did not discuss this specifically with Primex because speed
control is a different statute, though the same general policy and principles apply. For these reasons, he said
agenda item one placed on more time would be a good discussion. 

Councilor Sutherland asked about the signage that would be required with such rule changes, how that signage
would be approved and deployed by Council, how many signs in each direction, and how far apart. The Public
Works Director said that if this Ordinance passes, that he would work with the Police Chief to create signage
and consider where the most appropriate placement would be for driver visibility and police enforcement. There
is some discretion in the Ordinance between the Public Works and Police Departments. 

Chair Manwaring asked, when there is a change like this, if the police have access to the data to ensure they
patrol during the busiest times. The Public Works Director said the Police Chief indicated that they use
pertinent data, but current data shows that speeds there are less than 18 mph there, so the chief would likely
suggest there is no need for patrols unless speeds increase over time. 

Councilor Filiault said he recently traveled in this area before 6:00 AM and saw a driver with out-of-state license
plates driving at 40-50 mph from Summit Road. He said he rested his case that it happens often enough. 



Councilor Sutherland made the following motion, which Councilor Filiault seconded. 

On a vote of 3-2, the Municipal Services, Facilities & Infrastructure Committee adopted Ordinance O-2019-
16. Councilors Lamoureux and Sutherland opposed. 



ORDINANCE 

CITY OF KEENE 0-2019-16 

In the Year of Our Lord Two Thousand and ............................... ~.i.~.~~~~·~············································ .......................... . 

Relating to - Specific Street Regulation - Speed Limits 
AN ORDINANCE ..................................................................................................................................................................... . 

Be it ordained by the City Council of the City of Keene, as follows: 

PASSED 

That the City Code of the City of Keene, New Hampshire, as amended is hereby further 
amended by deleting the struck out text and adding the bolded Italic text to the following 
provisions of Article IV, "Specific Street Regulations", of Division 8, "Speed Limits" of 
Chapter 94, entitled "TRAFFIC, PARKING AND PUBLIC WAYS" as follows; 

Sec. 94-372. - Twenty-five miles per hour. 

It shall be unlawful for any person to operate a motor vehicle on the following public 
ways in the city at a speed greater than 25 miles per hour: 

American Avenue. 

Apollo Avenue. 

Autumn Hill Road. 

Butternut Drive. 

Clark Circle. 

Colonial Drive. 

Court Street from Central Square to Union Street. 

Dale Drive. 

Garrison Avenue. 

Gemini Drive. 

Kennedy Drive. 

Laura Lane. 

Liberty Lane. 

Main Street from Route 101 to Central Square. 



Marlboro Street from Grove Street to Main Street. 

Meetinghouse Road. 

Morgan Lane. 

North Lincoln Street from George Street to Beaver Street. 

Pako Avenue. 

Railroad Street from Main to Church Street. 

Roxbury Street from Central Square to Harrison Street. 

Sesame Street. 

Skyline Drive. 

Stonehouse Lane. 

Summit Ridge Drive. 

Timberlane Drive. 

Timberlane Drive Extension. 

Ward Circle. 

Washington Street from Central Square to Beaver Street. 

West Street from Central Square to School Street. 

Winchester Street from Ralston Street to Main Street. 
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TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: K.1.

SUBJECT: Relating to an Appropriation of Funds for the Solid Waste Fund

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council October 3, 2019.
Memorandum filed as informational.  Voted unanimously for the adoption of Resolution R-2019-35.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the adoption of Resolution R-
2019-35.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2019-35

BACKGROUND:
Asst. Public Works Director/Solid Waste Manager Duncan Watson stated when staff puts together the budget
they try to forecast what revenue and expenses would be for the upcoming year. He noted at times the activity
in the solid waste division is more than what was anticipated and this is the reason for the item before the
committee tonight. He explained the disposal revenue and revenue from sale of commodities was higher which
caused expenses to be higher as well. He noted this Resolution is an accounting exercise to balance the budget.

Chair Greenwald clarified this is not costing the tax payer anything as well as users of the transfer station – Mr.
Watson agreed. 

Councilor Powers noted this is for the budget that closed this past July and asked whether staff has been able
to predict what it will be for the upcoming budget. Mr. Watson stated he does not see any up or down trend in
the market. 

Councilor Jacobs made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Clark. 

On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the adoption of Resolution R-
2019-35. 



R-2019-35 

CITY OF KEENE 

In the Year of Our Lord Two Thousand and .......... Nin-~t~~D-.............................................................................................. . 

A RESOLUTION ......... R~J.~~~~Kt!? .. ~h~.AP.l?:i-:9.P.D.~t!RJ?:.<?.ff.¥.~~~-f.C?.Uti.l? .. ~~*<;l;_-W:~~~~.f~~ .............................................. . 

Resolved by the City Council of the City of Keene, as follows: 

PASSED 

That, pursuant to Section 32 of the Rules of Order, the sum of three million eight thousand six hundred 
forty eight dollars ($3,008,648) is hereby appropriated in the 2018/2019 fiscal year for disposal costs and 
system maintenance associated with the operation of the City of Keene Transfer Station, and the sum of four 
million seven hundred forty thousand six hundred thirty six dollars ($4,740,636) be added as increased revenue 
from tipping fees and recycling fees as follows: 

FY 18/19 Solid Waste Expenditure 

FY18/19 Additional Revised 
Account# Description Budget Request Budget 

10002-62448 Disposal-Operations $2,659,286 $43,327 $2,702,613 
10003-62448 Disposal-Recycling 7,600 3,053 10,653 
10006-62448 Disposal-Demolition 107,060 33,640 140,700 
10009-62314 System Maintenance 106,549 48,133 154,682 

FY 18/19 Solid Waste Revenue 

Account# Descri:gtion Budget Request Budget 
10000-44119 Tipping Fees $4,212,483 $125,100 $4,337,583 
10000-44120 Recycling Fees 400,000 3,053 403,053 
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